

U.S. Department of State Bureau of Population, Refugees, and Migration (PRM)

FY 2025 PRM Notice of Funding Opportunity for Resettlement Support Centers (RSCs) Africa; Asia; Austria; Eurasia; Latin America; MENA; and TuME

Table Of Contents

FY 2025 PRM Notice of Funding Opportunity for Resettlement Support Cente (RSCs) Africa; Asia; Austria; Eurasia; Latin America; MENA; and TuME	
Table Of Contents	
Basic Information	
Program Description	
Summary	
Purpose of Resettlement Support Centers (RSCs)	
Refugee Processing Caseload	
Geographic Regions	
Standardized Program Objectives and Indicators	
Program Requirements	
Number of Proposal Applications	
General Guidance	
Federal Award Information	
Eligibility Information	
Eligible Applicants	
Other	
Application and Submission Instructions	
Application Package	
Application Review Information	
Federal Award Administration Information	
PRM Points of Contact and Other Documentation	
Appendix 1: Proposal Narrative Guidance	
Appendix 2: Budget Documents Guidance	
Appendix 3: System Solution Champion and START Equipment & Software	10
Requirements	57
Appendix 4: Sample RSC Scorecard Template	
Disclaimer	
Section 508	70

Basic Information

Funding Opportunity Number: DFOP0013457

Assistance Listings (CFDA) number: 19.018 - Resettlement Support Centers (RSCs) for

U.S. Refugee Resettlement

Announcement issuance date: Tuesday, April 9, 2024

Announcement type: Cooperative Agreement

Proposal application submission deadline: Sunday, June 9, 2024, at 11:59:59 p.m. (23:59:59) EST. **Proposals submitted after this deadline will not be considered.**

Anticipated timeframe to award for selected proposals: Pending the availability of funds, PRM anticipates, but makes no guarantee, that awards will be made less than six months from the proposal submission deadline.

Advisory: All applicants must submit proposal application packages through the website Grants.gov. PRM strongly recommends submitting your application packages early to allow time to address any technical difficulties that may arise on the Grants.gov website.

If you are new to PRM funding, the <u>Grants.gov</u> registration process can be complicated. We urge you to refer to PRM's <u>General NGO Guidelines</u> "Application Process" section for information and resources to help ensure that the application process runs smoothly. PRM also strongly encourages organizations that have received funding from PRM in the past to read this section as a refresher.

PRM strongly recommends application narratives be submitted in Adobe PDF, as Microsoft Word documents may sometimes produce different page lengths based on

software versions and configurations when transmitted. Tables and budget documents should be submitted as Excel documents. Page limits are strictly adhered to, and PRM will not review pages of the narrative beyond the stated limit, which may negatively impact the concept note' score. All documents must be in English and should avoid the use of jargon and should spell out all acronyms upon first use.

Organizations can retrieve <u>PRM's-recommended templates and NGO guidelines on</u> PRM's website and in this opportunity's grants.gov page.

Program Description

Summary

This announcement is designed to accompany PRM's <u>General NGO Guidelines</u>, which contain additional information on PRM's priorities and NGO funding strategy with which selected organizations must comply. As the NGO guidelines focus mainly on overseas humanitarian assistance, please use both the <u>General NGO Guidelines</u> and this announcement to ensure that your submission is in full compliance with PRM requirements and that the proposed activities are in line with PRM's priorities. Requirements in this announcement supersede those outlined in the general guidelines. Submissions that do not reflect the requirements outlined in these guidelines will not be considered.

Purpose of Resettlement Support Centers (RSCs)

The admissions process for refugee applicants seeking resettlement in the United States is overseen by the Department of State's Bureau of Population, Refugees, and Migration (the Bureau).

The purpose of RSCs is to assist the Bureau in preparing the necessary casework for persons in selected locations eligible for interview by the Department of Homeland Security's (DHS) U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) in support of the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program (USRAP). For those persons approved, the RSC provides assistance in completing the additional requirements for refugee admission under Section 207 of the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA). These requirements include, but are not limited to, ensuring the required security checks are requested, completing a medical exam, and attending cultural orientation. In addition, the RSC collects and maintains data to facilitate the services provided to refugees by U.S.-based resettlement agencies.

The Bureau will make one award each for:

- RSC Africa (based in Nairobi, Kenya),
- RSC Asia (based in Bangkok, Thailand),
- RSC Austria (based in Vienna, Austria),
- RSC Eurasia (based in Warsaw, Poland),
- RSC Latin America (based in San Salvador, El Salvador),
- RSC Middle East and North Africa (MENA) based in Amman, Jordan, and
- RSC Türkiye and Middle East (TuME) based in Istanbul, Türkiye,

for an initial period beginning October 1, 2024, through September 30, 2025, subject to availability of funds. With this award, the Bureau will provide full financial support to the selected organization, based on the proposal submitted in response to this funding

opportunity. Each of the seven awards will have the possibility of being extended for two additional fiscal years through September 30, 2027.

Refugee Processing Caseload

In order to serve the Administration's anticipated goal to admit up to 125,000 refugees in FY 2025, the Bureau intends to award initial funding and allocations at an operational level of 125,000 refugee arrivals. If the Presidential Determination for FY 2025 sets a target different than this initial operational level, the Bureau will work with successful applicants to adjust allocation numbers and proposal documents. Arrival trends will be reviewed mid-year to adjust budgets, as needed. Each RSC applicant should prepare proposal documents based on the allocations below. For proposal documents that reference years two and three of the program in FY 2026 and FY 2027, organizations should plan based on maximum actual departures for those fiscal years and the resources needed to achieve this level of departures.

- **RSC Africa**: 37,000 refugee departures from Sub-Saharan Africa.
- RSC Asia: 12,000 refugee departures from Bangladesh, China, Indonesia,
 Malaysia, Thailand, and other countries in Asia.
- **RSC Austria**: 1,000 refugee departures from Austria, Croatia, and Israel.
- RSC Eurasia: 4,000 refugee departures from the former Soviet Union (FSU), including Armenia, Belarus, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, and Ukraine and 20,000 SIV departures.
- **RSC Latin America**: 42,000 refugee departures from Ecuador, El Salvador, Costa Rica, Guatemala, Honduras, and other countries in the region, as necessary.
- **RSC MENA**: 21,000 refugee departures from the Middle East, North Africa, and India and 20,000 SIV departures.

• **RSC TuME**: 8,000 refugee departures from Türkiye and Lebanon.

Geographic Regions

Proposed activities should primarily support refugees in the following locations:

- **RSC Africa**: Sub-Saharan Africa.
- **RSC Asia**: Bangladesh, China, Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, and other small caseloads in countries in Asia.
- **RSC Austria**: Austria, Croatia, and Israel.
- RSC Eurasia: The former Soviet Union (FSU).
- RSC Latin America: Colombia, Ecuador, El Salvador, Costa Rica, Guatemala,
 Honduras, and other countries in the region, as necessary.
- RSC MENA: Egypt, India, Iraq, Jordan, Pakistan, Qatar, and other countries in the region, as necessary.
- **RSC TuME**: Türkiye and Lebanon.

While the regional breakdown above reflects the current RSC landscape, PRM will welcome proposals that include combined or variant regional breakdowns, for example combining the portfolios of two current RSCs under a single RSC. If applicants propose combined or variant regional breakdowns and would also like to be considered for the current regional breakdown, they should submit separate proposals.

Standardized Program Objectives and Indicators

In an effort to strengthen the quality and integrity of the USRAP, the Bureau has established the following standardized objectives and indicators, which will be monitored throughout the fiscal year, for each organization selected for funding. In addition to the standardized indicators below, applicants are required to propose at least one additional outcome-based indicator for each of these four objectives. Of the additional indicators proposed, one indicator per year must be related to:

- a) cultural orientation,
- b) scheduling and coordinating medicals
- c) coordinating departures with the International Organization for Migration (IOM), and
- d) reviewing, adapting, and/or streamlining case processing business processes to maximize RSC efficiency.

Applicants may include additional objectives and indicators if they choose. In addition, PRM reserves the right to add or change indicators in consultation with applicants during final negotiations prior to award of the cooperative agreement. See Attachment B included in this funding opportunity on Grants.gov for the objectives and indicators table that should be included as part of the application submission.

- **Objective 1:** RSC completes processing for refugee applicants in accordance with USRAP guidelines and the cooperative agreement.
 - 1.1: Percent of target number of refugee applicants pre-screened (using telephone, video, or in-person pre-screening as necessary).

- 1.2: Percent of refugee applicants with Assurance requested within
 Service Level Agreement (SLA) once ready for Assurance.
- 1.3: Percent of refugee applicants with travel requested within SLA once
 Ready for Departure.
- 1.4: Percent of RSC-owned Action Items completed within relevant SLA timelines (see appendix of specific action items and SLAs).
- 1.5: RSC passes quality control checks performed by PRM/Refugee
 Processing Center (RPC) staff on RSC cases to verify the RSC is following
 USRAP START processing guidance and has not deviated from this guidance without formally documented approval from PRM that is reflected in processing guides.
- Objective 2: RSC maintains program integrity and protects against fraud and malfeasance, in accordance with the PRM Integrity and Compliance module.
 - o 2.1: RSC staff and refugee applicants aware of fraud reporting channels.
 - 2.2: RSC staff demonstrate active use of the fraud reporting inbox.
 - o 2.3: RSC staff engage in quarterly anti-fraud meeting with partners.
 - 2.4: RSC demonstrate that they are following current National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) standard for cybersecurity.
 - 2.5: RSC Integrity and Compliance Staff, including management, review possible breaches and malfeasance, and take appropriate next steps.
 - 2.6: RSC communicates to all applicants that the program is free of charge and that fraud should be reported.
- Objective 3: RSC management provides oversight and support to maintain a trained and knowledgeable workforce.

- 3.1: RSC staff receive on-boarding training, and specialized training on updated guidance/new requirements throughout the year, to achieve USRAP objectives.
- o 3.2: RSC staff able to demonstrate knowledge required to fulfil their job.
- 3.3: RSC staff demonstrate efficient workload management practices, use
 START system tools where possible and conduct RSC-led trainings to equip staff.
- **Objective 4:** RSC maintains professional and respectful services, environment, and communications with refugee applicants.
 - 4.1: Refugee applicant inquiries receive response within two weeks.
 - 4.2: Refugee applicants report satisfaction with quality of interactions with RSC.

Program Requirements

The Bureau has established the following requirements for each organization managing an RSC:

- Beginning on October 1, 2024, provide regional refugee processing services for all USRAP applicants regardless of nationality, religion, gender, sexual orientation, political opinion, race, or ethnicity in:
 - Africa, with the primary RSC office located in Nairobi, Kenya and suboffices as needed.
 - RSC Asia, with the primary RSC office located in Bangkok, Thailand and sub-offices as needed.
 - RSC Austria, with the primary RSC office located in Vienna, Austria and sub-offices as needed.

- RSC Eurasia, with the primary RSC office located in Warsaw, Poland and sub-offices as needed.
- RSC Latin America, with the primary RSC office located in San Salvador,
 El Salvador and sub-offices as needed.
- RSC MENA, with the primary RSC office located in Amman, Jordan and sub-offices as needed.
- RSC TuME, with the primary RSC office located in Istanbul, Türkiye and a sub-office as needed.
- Collaborate equitably with all domestic resettlement agencies, including sharing relevant biographic and other background information with domestic resettlement agencies working in the Reception and Placement Program, as appropriate and in accordance with PRM confidentiality guidelines and procedures, to facilitate their provision of required sponsorship assurances.
- Provide refugee processing services in support of the USRAP using START and in accordance with procedures established by the Bureau, as needs arise. Conduct pre-screening interviews, leveraging cost efficiencies where telephonic pre-screening is appropriate, and casework in the countries listed above to capture all relevant information pertaining to the case, e.g., biographical data, special medical needs, information about victims of torture, etc. Ensure that all necessary security checks are requested and remain in a valid status for travel in accordance with the USRAP Manual and RPC SOPs. Prepare the case file, including completion of all forms necessary for presentation of the case to USCIS for adjudication.
- Enter all required information into START in a timely manner in adherence with the USRAP Processing Guidance provided by PRM/RPC. Maintain data cleanliness and perform timely data cleanup as requested by PRM/RPC.

- Remain in close contact with the RPC, cooperating fully and at all times, to
 ensure that collected refugee information, START interface, and related
 equipment remains secure, functional, up to date, and in compliance with
 Department and Bureau guidance where appropriate.
- For applicants approved by USCIS, assist the refugees in completing all postadjudication steps required for admission to the United States. This includes
 coordinating with the RPC to obtain sponsorship assurances from domestic
 resettlement partners working under cooperative agreements with the Bureau,
 preparing travel packets, coordinating medical screening, conducting cultural
 orientation training, and working with IOM for travel arrangements.
- Correspond with applicants and partners on relevant case statuses and to obtain, as necessary, information relevant to the applicant's qualifications for admission, in accordance with PRM confidentiality guidelines and procedures, including PRM's Integrity and Compliance module.
- Provide cultural orientation to approved refugees in accordance with guidelines developed by the Bureau and by using materials and resources developed by the current cultural orientation technical assistance provider (see https://coresourceexchange.org/).
- Develop a formal curriculum, in consultation with the Bureau, for cultural
 orientation training for refugees that will prepare them for travel and initial
 adjustment to life in the United States. Develop a training and management
 plan for RSC staff who will conduct cultural orientation training. Conduct
 cultural orientation in such a way as to achieve performance outcomes as
 delineated by the Bureau.

- The cultural orientation training will cover, at a minimum, the following subjects:
 - Travel
 - Role of the Resettlement Agency
 - Health
 - Cultural Adjustment
 - Rights and Responsibilities
 - Employment
 - Education
 - Economic self-sufficiency and responsible credit

Number of Proposal Applications

Organizations may submit a maximum of one application per region. Organizations may also apply for a combination, or separate variation, of the regions outlined above. Any such proposal should be in addition to proposals submitted with the regional breakdowns outlined above. Alternative regional breakdown proposals should clearly state the rationale for the proposed geographic coverage, outline any resulting cost and processing efficiencies, and describe the monitoring and oversight structure. Subsequent submissions received for the same regional breakdowns will be disqualified.

General Guidance

Duration of Activity

Program plans for one year will be considered, beginning October 1, 2024, through September 30, 2025, subject to the availability of funds. Continued funding after the initial 12-month period of performance requires the submission of a noncompeting updated single year proposal and will be contingent upon available funding, strong performance, and continuing need. This agreement may be renewable for up to two additional fiscal years. At the end of three years, if the need to operate the RSC continues, the Bureau will re-compete the project, and the recipient of this award may participate in that process. In funding a project one year, PRM makes no representations that it will continue to fund the project in successive years.

Period of Performance

Programs period of performance of 12 months will be considered, with the possibility of two, one-year extensions for a total program duration of 36 months.

Funding limits

The Bureau anticipates up to seven awards with award amounts that will vary depending on the RSC location and anticipated number of refugee departures.

Funding amounts for individual awards in previous years have varied, depending on the location. The total award amounts will be contingent on funding availabilities.

Additionally, budget proposals will be evaluated based on their cost savings measures, both against current resettlement support center operations and efficiencies throughout the period of performance.

The funding floor and ceiling are being set per system requirements, but the review panel will not use the budget amount as criteria for disqualification during the technical review.

- Funding floor per year (lowest \$ value): \$0 per year
- Funding ceiling per year (highest \$ value): \$200,000,000 per year

Note: Funding ceilings and floors pertain to the PRM cost per year.

Anticipated Number of Awards

PRM anticipates, but makes no guarantee, to fund as many as seven awards through this announcement with no more than one award per region.

Anticipated Amount to be Awarded Total

The amount of funding available per award for this NOFO will be determined as part of the application review process based on applications received and funding made available through appropriations. Total amounts awarded will be based on a thorough review of each RSC proposal received, anticipated refugee departures for each region, and amount of funding available in FY 2025. Applicants are encouraged to prioritize cost efficiencies when drafting their budget proposals.

Federal Award Information

- Proposed program start dates: October, 1, 2024
- Duration of Activity: See general guidelines above. Applicants may submit
 multi-year proposals with activities and budgets that do not exceed three years
 from the proposed start date. Actual awards will not exceed one year in
 duration and activities and budgets submitted in year one can be

revised/updated each year. Continued funding after the initial 12-month period of performance requires the submission of a noncompeting single proposal and will be contingent upon available funding, strong performance, and continuing need. In funding a program one year, PRM makes no representations that it will continue to fund the program in successive years and encourages applicants to seek a wide array of donors to ensure long-term funding possibilities. Please see Multi-Year Funding section below for additional information.

Eligibility Information

Eligible Applicants

- Nonprofits having a 501(c)(3) status with the IRS, other than institutions of higher education (U.S.-based NGOs must be able to demonstrate proof of non-profit tax status).
- Nonprofits without 501(c)(3) status with the IRS, other than institutions of higher education (overseas-based NGOs must be able to demonstrate proof of registration in country of domicile).
- International Organizations. International multilateral organizations, such as United Nations agencies, should **not** submit proposals through Grants.gov in response to this NOFO. Multilateral organizations that are seeking funding for programs relevant to this announcement should contact the PRM POC (as listed below) before the closing date of the funding announcement.

Other Eligibility Requirements: Organizations must also be authorized to operate, or eligible for authorization, by the host governments to be considered for an award. This

should be understood, when required by each government's law, to include registration with or receipt of project approval from any relevant country ministry, agency, or other official organization with jurisdiction over any activity to be conducted by the RSC. The RSC must also have authorization to operate in all countries where refugee processing activities will occur.

Cost Sharing or Matching: Cost sharing, matching, or cost participation is not a requirement of an application in response to this funding announcement.

Other

Proposals must have a concrete implementation plan with well-conceived objectives and indicators that are specific, measurable, achievable, relevant, and reliable, time-bound, and trackable (SMART), and have established baselines; objectives should be clearly linked to the sectors. Objectives and indicators should originate from the Standardized Program Objectives and Indicators section above and be detailed in the attached objectives and indicators table (Attachment B). Applicants may include additional objectives and indicators if they choose.

RSC applicants must have evidence of effective coordination with U.S. government agencies, non-governmental organizations, and international organizations involved with the USRAP and possess management capacity at the agency's headquarters sufficient to oversee the operation of the RSC. RSC applicants must detail in a separate narrative direct support (e.g., facilities, services, other support) provided for USCIS activities.

The use of START is mandatory. See Appendix 3 for a list of hardware and software items that are currently needed to access and/or operate START, including the

equipment to operate the circuit ride functionality. Equipment that will be procured by the RSC and related costs must be included in the proposal.

PRM strongly encourages programs that target the needs of vulnerable and underserved groups among the beneficiary population (such groups may include: women; children; adolescents; lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, or intersex (LGBTQI+) individuals; older persons; the sick; persons with disabilities; and members of minority communities) and can demonstrate what steps have been taken to meet the specific and unique protection and assistance needs of these vulnerable groups effectively.

Application and Submission Instructions

- **A.** Where to Request Application Package: Application packages may be downloaded from the website www.Grants.gov.
- **B.** Content and Form of Application: Organizations may submit a maximum of one proposal per region only. Any subsequent submissions received will be disqualified. PRM strongly recommends using the proposal and budget templates that are available on PRM's website.

Multi-Year Proposals:

 Applicants proposing multi-year programs should adhere to the following guidance: Applicants may submit proposals that include multi-year strategies presented in one-year (12 month) cycles for a period not to exceed three years (36 months) from the proposed start date. Fully developed programs with detailed budgets, objectives and indicators are only required for the first year of activities. Subsequent years should be included at the summary level. Applicants should use PRM's recommended multi-year proposal template for the first year of a multi-year application.

- Multi-year funding applicants may use PRM's budget templates, and must disaggregate budget by year, per year, and for each program year. Multi-year proposal narratives and budgets can be updated yearly upon submission of new noncompeting single year proposal narrative template with an updated budget.
- Multi-year program proposal page limits: multi-year proposals using PRM's multi-year template must not exceed 17 pages in length (Times New Roman or Calibri 12-point font, letter sized paper, one-inch margins on all sides). If the applicant does not use PRM's recommended templates, proposals must not exceed 15 pages in length. Organizations may choose to attach work plans, activity calendars, and/or logical frameworks as addendums/appendices to the proposal but are not required to do so. These attachments do not count toward the page limit total however annexes cannot be relied upon as a key source of program information. The proposal narrative must be able to stand on its own in the application process.
 - PRM strongly recommends application narratives be submitted in Adobe
 PDF, as Microsoft Word documents may sometimes produce different page
 lengths based on software versions and configurations. Tables and budget
 documents should be submitted as Excel documents.
 - Page limits are strictly adhered to, and PRM will not review pages of the narrative beyond the stated limit, which may negatively impact the proposal's score.

 All documents must be in English and should avoid the use of jargon and should spell out all acronyms upon first use.

Multi-year applications selected for funding by PRM will be funded in one-year (12-month) increments based on the proposal submitted in the initial application as approved by PRM. Continued funding after the initial 12-month award requires the submission of a noncompeting single-year proposal narrative and will be contingent upon available funding, strong performance, cost effectiveness, and continuing need. Follow-on applications are submitted annually for years two through three of proposals through non-competed directed announcements for the continuation funding. It is strongly recommended that organizations submit as early as possible after the directed announcement for continuation funding has been issued. Late submissions will jeopardize continued funding.

Application Package

To be considered for PRM funding, organizations **must** submit a complete application package encompassing the documents below. Please note, information provided in the proposal narrative and budget documents will be used for planning purposes, but organizations will still be required to submit updated proposal and budget documents before each fiscal year begins.

A proposal narrative with the information included in Appendix 1 that details the
first year of the program (October 1, 2024 - September 30, 2025). This narrative
also includes a section requesting RSC applicants to detail cost savings measures,
both against current resettlement support center operations, if applicable, and
efficiencies within the period of performance, and direct support of USCIS
operations including specific services and costs.

- Indicator Table: Including all required PRM indicators and targets for each year.
- Budget summary, budget detail, and budget narrative, disaggregated by year for each year of the program period. Appendix 2 provides more guidance and information on the template for the budget proposal documents. Attachment A, included in this funding opportunity on Grants.gov, provides the recommended template for the budget summary and detail and should be prepared in Excel format. The budget summary and budget detail also include columns for planned budgets in FY 2026 and FY 2027. In the budget narrative, organizations should also provide a brief summary of the anticipated resources needed to reach departure targets in FY 2026 and FY 2027.
- Completed and signed SF-424 and SF-424A. PRM requires that Box 21 of the SF-424 be checked.
 - If the applicant organization has an active registration in SAM.gov that
 was either created or updated on or after February 2, 2019, then the
 applicant does NOT need to submit the SF-424B as they will be
 prompted to complete the representations and certifications in
 SAM.gov.
- Risk Assessment and Security Plan.
- Organizational Chart for award applicant.
- Protection from Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (PSEA) Code of Conduct and a country or regional implementation plan specific to the country of region of the application.

- Note: Codes of Conduct must be consistent with the updated <u>2019 IASC</u> <u>Task Force's Six Core Principles</u>. The country/regional implementation plan should outline how employees are trained and otherwise made aware of the Code of Conduct, how violations of the Code of Conduct against program participants are reported and followed up on in a safe and confidential manner, how program participants are made aware of the Code of Conduct and a mechanism to report any violations, and whether there is a focal point in the country or regional office for the Code of Conduct.
- Key Personnel for award applicant and sub-recipient(s)
- Applicants must furnish names, titles, and brief biographical information on the
 education and experience of key personnel in implementing the program and
 key supervisory personnel; (i.e., the members of the professional staff in a
 program supervisory position engaged for or assigned to duties under the
 award).
- Most recent Negotiated Indirect Cost Rate Agreement (NICRA), if applicable, or a *de minimis* rate calculation of Modified Total Direct Costs (MTDC) if the applicant is eligible and elects to use the *de minimis rate*.
- Most recent external audit report is required prior to issuance of an award, if proposal is chosen for implementation.
- Information in support of any cost-sharing/cost-matching arrangements, if applicable.
- Information detailing the source of any in-kind contributions, if applicable.

- Details on any sub-agreements associated with the program including the budget detail (must be part of the budget submission as noted above), if applicable.
- Organizational Accountability to Affected Populations (AAP) Framework (is required prior to issuance of an award, if proposal is chosen for implementation)
- C. Unique Entity Identifier (UEI) and System for Award Management (SAM)

Note: On April 4, 2022, the formerly used DUNS Number was replaced by the System for Award Management (SAM.gov) UEI. For more information on the process, visit GSA's website on the UEI transition.

Each applicant is required to:

- be registered in SAM before submitting its application.
- provide a valid UEI number in its application; and
- continue to maintain an active SAM registration with current information at all times during which it has an active PRM award or an application or plan under consideration by PRM.

No federal award may be made to an applicant until the applicant has complied with all applicable UEI and SAM requirements and, if an applicant has not fully complied with the requirements by the time the PRM award is ready to be made, PRM may determine that the applicant is not qualified to receive a PRM award and use that determination as a basis for making a PRM award to another applicant.

D. NGO Applications must be submitted via Grants.gov. Grants.gov registration requires a UEI number and active SAM.gov registration. If you are new to PRM funding, the Grants.gov registration process can be complicated. We urge you to refer to PRM's General NGO Guidelines "Application Process" section for information and resources to help ensure that the application process runs smoothly. PRM also strongly encourages organizations that have received funding from PRM in the past to read this section as a refresher. Applicants may also refer to the "For Applicants" page on Grants.gov for complete details on requirements. International organizations should not submit proposals through Grants.gov in response to this NOFO, instead contacting the PRM POC listed below directly.

Do not wait until the deadline to attempt to submit your application on Grants.gov. Organizations not registered with Grants.gov should register well in advance of the deadline as it can take several weeks to finalize registration (sometimes longer for non-U.S. based NGOs to receive required registration numbers). We also recommend that organizations, particularly first-time applicants, submit applications via Grants.gov no later than one week before the deadline to avoid last-minute technical difficulties that could result in an application not being considered. PRM has extremely limited ability to correct or facilitate rapid resolution to technical difficulties associated with Grants.gov, SAM.gov or UEI number issues. PRM partners must maintain an active SAM.gov registration with current and correct information at all times during which they have an active federal award or an application under consideration by PRM or any federal agency.

When registering with <u>Grants.gov</u>, organizations must designate points of contact and Authorized Organization Representatives (AORs). Please note that

as of December 2022, organizations based outside of the United States that do not intend to apply for U.S. Department of Defense (DoD) awards are no longer required to have a NATO CAGE (NCAGE) code to apply for non-DoD foreign assistance funding opportunities. If an applicant organization is mid-registration and wishes to remove an NCAGE code from their sam.gov registration, the applicant should submit a help desk ticket ("incident") with the Federal Service Desk (FSD) online to seek guidance on how to do so. Applicants experiencing technical difficulties with the SAM.gov registration process should contact the Federal Service Desk online or at 1-866-606-8220 (U.S.) and 1-334-206-7828 (International).

Applications must be submitted under the authority of the Authorized

Organization Representative at the applicant organization. Having proposals submitted by agency headquarters helps to avoid possible technical problems.

If you encounter technical difficulties with Grants.gov please contact the Grants.gov Help Desk at support@grants.gov or by calling 1-800-518-4726.

Applicants who are unable to submit applications via Grants.gov due to Grants.gov technical difficulties and

- **A.** who have reported the problem to the Grants.gov help desk;
- **B.** received a case number;
- **C.** have completed UEI and SAM.gov registrations;
- **D.** and had a documented service request opened to research the problem, may contact the PRM NGO Coordinator before the submission deadline to determine whether an alternative method of submission is appropriate.

However, PRM makes no guarantee to accept an application outside of the grants.gov system.

It is the responsibility of each applicant to ensure the appropriate registrations are in place and active. Failure to have the appropriate organizational registrations in place or experiencing issues resulting from discrepancies across registration platforms is not considered a technical difficulty and is not justification for an alternate means of submission.

In accordance with 2 CFR §200.113, Mandatory disclosures, the non-Federal entity or applicant for a federal award must disclose, in a timely manner, in writing to the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity all violations of Federal criminal law involving fraud, bribery, or gratuity violations potentially affecting the Federal award. Non-Federal entities that have received a federal award including the term and condition outlined in Appendix XII—Award Term and Condition for Recipient Integrity and Performance Matters are required to report certain civil, criminal, or administrative proceedings to SAM. Failure to make required disclosures can result in any of the remedies described in 2 CFR §200.338 Remedies for noncompliance, including suspension or debarment. (See also 2 CFR part 180, 31 U.S.C. 3321, and 41 U.S.C. 2313.)

E. Submission Dates and Times

- a. Announcement issuance date: Tuesday, April 9, 2024
- b. Proposal submission deadline: Sunday, June 9, 2024, at 11:59:59 p.m. (23:59:59) EST. Applications submitted after this deadline will not be considered.

F. Intergovernmental Review: Not Applicable

G. Funding Restrictions: Federal awards will not allow reimbursement of Federal Award costs without prior authorization by PRM.

H. Other Submission Requirements

Branding and Marking Strategy

The following provisions will be included whenever assistance is awarded:

The Recipient shall recognize the U.S. Government's funding for activities specified under this award at the project site with a graphic of the U.S. flag accompanied by one of the following two phrases based on the level of funding for the award:

- Fully funded by the award: "Gift of the United States Government"
- Partially funded by the award: "Funding provided by the United States Government"

PRM highly encourages recognition of U.S. Government funding on social media and website platforms to be included in proposals branding and marking strategy. Recipients should tag PRM's Twitter account @StatePRM and/or Facebook account @State.PRM (rather than using hashtags). Additionally, the applicable U.S. Embassy should be tagged as well.

Updates of actions taken to fulfill this requirement must be included in quarterly program reports to PRM.

All programs, projects, assistance, activities, and public communications to foreign audiences, partially or fully funded by the Department, must be marked appropriately overseas with the standard U.S. flag in a size and

prominence equal to (or greater than) any other logo or identity. The requirement does not apply to the Recipient's own corporate communications or in the United States.

The Recipient must appropriately ensure that all publicity and promotional materials underscore the sponsorship by or partnership with the U.S. Government or the U.S. Embassy. The Recipient may continue to use existing logos or project materials; however, a standard rectangular U.S. flag must be used in conjunction with such logos.

Do not use the Department of State seal without the express written approval from PRM.

Sub non-Federal entities (sub-awardees) and subsequent tier sub-award agreements are subject to the marking requirements and the non-Federal entity shall include a provision in the sub non-Federal entity agreement indicating that the standard, rectangular U.S. flag is a requirement.

Exemptions from this requirement may be allowable but must be agreed to in writing by the Grants Officer. (Note: An exemption refers to the complete or partial cessation of branding, not use of alternative branding). Requests should be initiated with the Grants Officer and Grants Officer Representative. Waivers issued are applied only to the exemptions requested through the Recipient's proposal for funding and any subsequent negotiated revisions.

In the event the non-Federal entity does not comply with the marking requirements as established in the approved assistance agreement, the Grants Officer Representative and the Grants Officer must initiate corrective action with the non-Federal entity.

Award Provision – SPOT: The following provisions will be included in the Bureau

specific component of the Notice of Award for performance in a designated combat area (Iraq and Afghanistan). Recipients are required to include this provision in any sub-grant awards or agreements.

SPECIAL PROVISION FOR PERFORMANCE IN A DESIGNATED COMBAT AREA

The Recipient must report and account for all employees, subrecipient personnel, and contract personnel working under grants or cooperative agreements working in contingency operations outside the United States that involve combat operations. The database to collect this information, called the Synchronized Pre-Deployment Operational Tracker (SPOT), is managed by the Department of Defense

In coordination with the Grants Officer and Grants Officer Representative, the Recipient generally provides this information to the Department of State SPOT Program Manager (AQMops@state.gov). The Department SPOT Program Manager enters information provided by the Recipient directly into the SPOT system.

For Recipients with personnel who are NOT performing private security functions and who do not need access to U.S. government support or facilities:

Personnel, including U.S. citizens, third country nationals, and local personnel, are accounted for anonymously, in aggregate.

The Recipient will request an aggregate count template from the Grants Officer or Grants Officer Representative, or directly from the SPOT Program Manager (AQMops@state.gov). The recipient will complete the template and return the

completed form to the Grants Officer/ Grants Officer Representative or SPOT Program Manager.

The Recipient is responsible for updating the aggregate count every quarter by providing updated information via the "Aggregate Count" template to SPOT Program Manager for each SPOT award.

For Recipients with personnel who ARE performing a private security function; require access to U.S. government support, facilities, or services; or who may be eligible for special refugee or immigration status under U.S. regulation:

The personnel funded under that award must be entered into SPOT individually with all required personal information.

The Recipient must enter this information into the SPOT database directly.

Unlike the aggregate count process, the Department's SPOT Program Manager does not enter this information into SPOT on behalf of the Recipient.

The Recipient starts the process by registering for an account in SPOT by contacting the SPOT help desk.

Note: Recipients utilizing armed private security personnel, whether employed directly or via contract, are required to adhere to post policies and procedures regarding private security contractors. As specific post policies and procedures differ in scope and applicability, the Recipient is advised to review post policies carefully and direct any questions to the embassy Regional Security Office through the Grants Officer or Grants Officer Representative.

In addition, the Recipient is reminded that only the Grants Officer has the authority to modify this Notice of Award. Recipients shall proceed with any

security guidance provided by the Regional Security Officer; however, the Recipient must advise the Grants Officer and Grants Officer Representative of the guidance received and any potential cost or schedule impact.

Applicant Vetting as a Condition of Award (Afghanistan, Iraq, Lebanon, Pakistan, and Syria): Applicants are advised that successful passing of vetting to evaluate the risk that funds may benefit terrorists, or their supporters is a condition of award. Vetting information is also required for all subaward performance on assistance awards identified by DOS as presenting a risk of terrorist financing. Applicants may be asked to submit Risk Analysis Information about their company and its key personnel via the secure RAM web portal. If vetting is required, the RAM Team will contact applicants directly via email and instruct them on how to enter their data via the Secure Portal. Once a user is logged on to the Portal, there are links to help users input the required information. Failure to submit information when requested, or failure to pass vetting, may be grounds for rejecting your proposal.

Recipient Vetting After Award: Recipients shall advise the Grants Officer of any changes in personnel listed in the DS Form 4184, *Risk Analysis Information*, via the secure RAM web portal, and shall provide vetting information on new individuals. The government reserves the right to vet these personnel changes and to terminate assistance awards for convenience based on vetting results.

Application Review Information

PRM is committed to ensuring a competitive and standardized process for awarding funding. Applications will be screened initially in a Technical Eligibility Review stage to determine whether applicants meet the eligibility requirements and have submitted all required documents. Applications that do not meet these requirements will not advance beyond the Technical Eligibility Review stage and will be deemed ineligible for funding under this NOFO.

PRM reserves the right to have all applications deemed to be technically eligible undergo a Subject Matter Expert (SME) review prior to the Merit Review Panel to determine whether an application is responsive to the information in this NOFO.

Applications that do not pass SME review will not proceed to the Merit Review Panel.

Eligible submissions will be those that comply with the criteria and requirements included in this announcement. In addition, the review panel will evaluate the proposals based on the following criteria:

- a. Organizational Structure and Management Capacity (20 points)
- b. Processing Expertise and Plan to Achieve Objectives (20 points)
- c. Budget and Cost Savings Measures (20 points)
- **d.** Training, Monitoring, and Oversight (15 points)
- e. Cultural Orientation (5 points)
- **f.** Coordination with Stakeholders (5 points)
- g. Risk Management (5 points)

- **h.** Accountability to Affected Populations (5 points)
- i. Gender Analysis (5 points)

PRM will conduct a formal competitive review of all proposals submitted in response to this funding announcement. A review panel of at least three people will evaluate submissions and determine whether and to what extent the applicant's plan for refugee processing meets the RSC objectives outlined in this funding opportunity, the overall refugee processing experience of the proposing organization, and the proposal's cost effectiveness for providing comprehensive service provision to applicants of all groups and in the context of available funding.

Department of State review panels may provide conditions and recommendations on applications to enhance the proposed program, which must be addressed by the applicant before further consideration of the award. To ensure effective use of limited PRM funds, conditions or recommendations may include requests to increase, decrease, clarify, and/or justify costs and program activities.

Prior to making a Federal award with a total amount of Federal share greater than the simplified acquisition threshold, PRM is required to review and consider any information about the applicant that is in the U.S. government designated integrity and performance system accessible through SAM.gov (see 41 U.S.C. 2313);

An applicant, at its option, may review and comment on any information about itself that a Federal awarding agency previously entered. Currently, federal agencies create integrity records in the integrity module of the Contractor Performance Assessment and Reporting System (CPARS) and these records are visible as responsibility/qualification records in SAM.gov;

The Federal awarding agency will consider any comments by the applicant, in addition to the other information in the designated integrity and performance system, in making a judgment about the applicant's integrity, business ethics, and record of performance under Federal awards when completing the review of risk posed by applicants as described in §200.206 Federal awarding agency review of risk posed by applicants.

Federal Award Administration Information

Federal Award Administration.

A successful applicant can expect to receive a separate notice from PRM stating that an application has been selected before PRM actually makes the federal award. That notice is not an authorization to begin performance. Only the notice of award signed by the Grants Officer is the authorizing document. Unsuccessful applicants will be notified following completion of the selection and award process.

Administrative and National Policy Requirements.

PRM awards are made consistent with the following provisions in the following order of precedence: (a) applicable laws and statutes of the United States, including any specific legislative provisions mandated in the statutory authority for the award; (b) Code of Federal Regulations (CFR); (c) Department of State Standard Terms and Conditions of the award; (d) the award's specific requirements; and (e) other documents and attachments to the award.

Reporting

Successful applicants will be required to submit:

o **Program Reports:** PRM requires quarterly program reports describing and analyzing the results of activities undertaken during the validity period of the agreement. A quarterly program report is required within thirty (30) days following the end of each three-month period of performance during the validity period of the agreement. The final program report is due one hundred and twenty (120) days following the end of the agreement. The submission dates for program reports will be written into the cooperative agreement. Partners receiving multi-year awards should follow this same reporting schedule and should still submit a final program report at the end of each year that summarizes the organizations performance during the previous year.

The Bureau suggests that NGOs receiving PRM funding use the PRM recommended program reporting template. The suggested PRM NGO reporting templates are designed to ease the reporting requirements while ensuring that all required elements are addressed.

o **Financial Reports:** Financial reports are required within thirty (30) days following the end of each calendar year quarter during the validity period of the agreement (January 30th, April 30th, July 30th, October 30th). The final financial report covering the entire period of the agreement is required within one hundred and twenty (120) days after the expiration date of the agreement. For agreements containing indirect costs, final financial reports are due within sixty (60) days of the finalization of the applicable negotiated indirect cost rate agreement (NICRA).

Reports reflecting expenditures for the recipient's overseas and United States offices should be completed in accordance with the Federal Financial Report (FFR SF-425) and submitted electronically in the Department of Health and

Human Services' Payment Management System (HHS/PMS) and in accordance with other award specific requirements. Detailed information pertaining to the Federal Financial Report including due dates, instruction manuals and access forms, is provided on the HHS/PMS website.

• Audit Reports: When a recipient-contracted audit is not required because the Federal award amount is less than the \$750,000 threshold, the Department may determine that an audit must be performed, and the audit report must be submitted to the responsible grants office(r) for review, dissemination, and resolution as appropriate. The cost of audits required under this policy may be charged either as an allowable direct cost to the award or included in the organizations established indirect costs in the award's detailed budget.

PRM Points of Contact and Other Documentation

Applicants with technical questions related to this announcement should contact the email distro listed below prior to submission. Please note that responses to technical questions from PRM do not indicate a commitment to fund the program discussed.

• POC: PRM-Admissions-NOFO-Inquiries@state.gov

This funding opportunity also includes appendices with more information on content that should be included in the proposal documents. The following appendices are included in the text of this funding opportunity, and all attachments are available on Grants.gov.

Appendices:

Appendix 1 – Proposal Narrative Guidance

- Appendix 2 Budget Documents Guidance
- Appendix 3 System Solution Champion and START Equipment &
 Software Requirements
- Appendix 4 RSC Scorecard Template

Attachments:

- Attachment A Budget Detail and Summary Template (Excel)
- Attachment B FY 2025 RSC Objectives and Indicators Table Template
 (Word)
- Attachment C Risk Analysis Template (Word)

Appendix 1: Proposal Narrative Guidance

The following format should be used when drafting the proposal narrative. The proposal narrative should be titled and numbered to correspond with the information below. If any individual section of information is not applicable, that fact should be stated. Page numbers should be sequential for the entirety of the proposal narrative and should not restart with each section of required information. This proposal narrative should mostly focus on the first year of the program (October 1, 2024-September 30, 2025) with organizations using Section 9 (capacity development plan) below to address how the RSC will reach a maximum proposed level of departures in FY 2026 and FY 2027. Proposals should not exceed 20 pages in length (Times New Roman 12-point font, letter sized paper, one-inch margins on all sides)

1. Organizational Structure & Management

- How the applicant will meet the expectations outlined in this funding opportunity, including: (a) the ability to provide regional refugee processing services for all USRAP applicants regardless of nationality, religion, gender, sexual orientation, political opinion, race or ethnicity; (b) the ability to collaborate equitably with all domestic resettlement agencies; (c) ensure that activities undertaken by the RSC effectively consider the specific and unique protection and assistance needs of potentially vulnerable and underserved groups; and (d) system security posture and ability to protect refugee data.
- Its organizational structure, including the number of headquarters staff (to be
 described in terms of "Full Time Equivalent" or FTE positions) that will be
 assigned to oversee the RSC. Describe how the organizational structure
 demonstrates both cost effectiveness and strong management and program
 delivery.
- The number of local and international staff to be assigned to the RSC and staffing patterns. If applicable, explain proposed changes per position from FY 2024 to FY 2025. Justify the number and need for the proposed FTEs to process and depart the proposed number of refugees (include workflow calculations for how to staff each required RSC function based on projected caseloads, i.e., projected caseload for each caseworker, for each cultural orientation trainer, number of staff per supervisor, etc.).
- Local and headquarters management and oversight policies.
- Outline how the applicant will acknowledge PRM funding. If an organization believes that publicly acknowledging the receipt of U.S. Government funding for a particular PRM-funded project could potentially endanger the lives of the beneficiaries and/or the organization staff, invite suspicion about the

organization's motives, or alienate the organization from the population it is trying to help, it must provide a brief explanation in its proposal as to why it should be exempted from this requirement.

2. Processing

- How the organization will establish an operation to handle the processing of its
 caseload as well as meet program objectives as outlined in this funding
 opportunity. This includes adherence to USRAP SOPs and the demonstrated
 ability to adapt quickly to changing requirements at every stage of processing.
- The RSC's communication strategy for disseminating information to refugees,
 while adhering to privacy and confidentiality guidelines. How the applicant will respond to PRM inquiries about specific cases.
- If applicable, a detailed plan outlining how the organization will assume responsibility for the RSC, including logistics, staffing, and timeframe for transition.

3. Cultural Orientation

- How the applicant will develop and implement a formal curriculum for cultural orientation training for refugees that will prepare them for travel and initial adjustment to life in the United States and meet program requirements.
- How the RSC is incorporating the Bureau's cultural orientation guidelines and other materials developed by the current cultural orientation technical assistance provider.

4. Coordination with Stakeholders

How the applicant will collaborate and coordinate on USRAP operational
matters with the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), IOM and other
organizations involved in referring applicants to USRAP and resettling them in
the United States.

5. Training, Monitoring & Oversight

- How the applicant will develop and implement an annual and new staff training and management plan for all RSC staff, including how the proposed plan will strengthen service delivery.
- How the applicant will ensure compliance with USRAP Integrity and Compliance
 Module guidelines training requirements.
- How the applicant proposes internal monitoring of its case processing and cultural orientation activities.
- How the applicant will establish and document procedures for fraud mitigation and response and how the applicant will ensure compliance with the USRAP Integrity and Compliance module.
- How the organization will provide timely and accurate reports on processing and orientation activities.
- The organization should identify the Bureau's point of contact at the headquarters office and at the RSC for training, monitoring, and oversight activities.

6. AAP Framework

- This section of the proposal narrative should describe the organization's procedures for collecting, analyzing, and responding to beneficiary feedback throughout the refugee processing process.
- Please note, this should be specific to the program being proposed and is distinct from the organization-level AAP framework listed in the application package requirements.

7. Gender Analysis

• PRM partners must complete a gender analysis in the proposal narrative that briefly explains (1) experiences of men, women, boys, and girls with a focus on the different familial roles, community privileges, and gender dynamics within the target population; (2) associated risks and threats experienced by women, girls, and other vulnerable populations based on their gender; (3) power imbalances and needs that arise based on gender inequalities that exist within the family or community; and (4) proposed responses that will address the above and mitigate any gender differences in access, participation, or decision-making that may be experienced by at-risk groups, particularly women and girls. The gender analysis should aim to specify and target specific at-risk sub-populations of women and girls, such as women and girl heads of households, out-of-school girls, women and girls with disabilities, women and girl survivors of violence, married girls, adolescent mothers, as well as people who identify as LGBTQI+, and those who are often unaware of and excluded from programs and services and who may be the hardest to reach based on their gender.

8. Capacity Optimization Plan

- Please provide a macro-level description of how you plan to achieve target departure numbers in FY 2025, FY 2026, and FY 2027, if not already addressed in the proposal narrative. Some of the topics you should address include a broad overview of the resources (staffing, infrastructure, etc.) you will need to achieve your departure number, as specified in this funding opportunity. Organizations can also address number of referrals, USCIS interviews/circuit rides, medicals, etc. needed to reach the allocations provided in this funding opportunity and your proposed number of departures for FY 2026 and FY 2027. As feasible, justify the likely/intended impact of estimated resources on departure numbers based on data and past experience. Please also address any limitations that may prevent you from reaching this level of departures. Within this section, organizations should propose a number of departures for FY 2026 and FY 2027, based on current and expected RSC capacity.
- Please use this section to detail how you have incorporated cost savings
 measures into your current RSC operations, how you will achieve efficiencies
 within each period of performance and detail the metrics your RSC uses to
 determine staffing for major processing activity outputs. Also detail in a
 separate section the direct support that your RSC will provide USCIS operations
 including listing specific services and costs.

Additionally, organizations **must** consider the following as part of their proposal package. To be considered a competitive proposal, the Proposal Narrative, Indicator Table, and Budget Detail should include the following information:

A. Focus on outcome or impact indicators as much as possible. At a minimum, each objective should have one outcome or impact indicator.

- **B.** Outline how the NGO will acknowledge PRM funding. If an organization believes that publicly acknowledging the receipt of USG funding for a particular PRM-funded program could potentially endanger the lives of the program participants and/or the organization staff, invite suspicion about the organization's motives, or alienate the organization from the population it is trying to help, it must provide a brief explanation in its proposal as to why it should be exempted from this requirement.
- **C.** PRM expects each proposal, regardless of sector, to demonstrate protection mainstreaming, including by identifying potential protection risks associated with the program and how they will be mitigated. Applicants may introduce gender-specific risks in this section but should provide a full analysis in the gender analysis.

Appendix 2: Budget Documents Guidance

The following provides guidance for the preparation of a proposal's budget summary, detail, and narrative.

1. Please include the following items in the FY 2025 budget:

- One System Solution Champion in-person meeting for one participant for five days in the Middle East (location subject to change)
- One Reporting Working Group Meeting for two participants for five days in Rosslyn, Virginia
- One RSC Director's Workshop for two participants for four days in Rosslyn,
 Virginia

- Two Cultural Orientation Workshops
 - Leadership Meeting in Q4 for one participant for four days in Silver Spring,
 Maryland.
 - Provider's Workshop in Q3 for one participant for five days in Silver Spring,
 Maryland
- The security and compliance framework in use for the RSC must continue to be followed. The RSC must align to the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) security compliance framework.
- The budget must include funding for qualified IT/system security personnel to maintain the security posture of the system, perform continuous monitoring, and ensure the RSC remains compliant with the NIST security standards. More details on this position provided in Appendix 3.
- Child protection staff to ensure processing of unaccompanied children according to best practices, if needed.
- 2. For the FY 2025 budget, applicants are required to submit a budget narrative explaining all line items proposed in the budget. For FY 2026 and FY 2027, applicants do not need to include a justification of all line items in the budget narrative, but rather, there is a summary narrative for FY 2026 and FY 2027 that will address expected costs in years two and three of the program (as detailed at the end of this appendix).
- 3. The use of the budget summary and detail template is strongly recommended, and estimates should be rounded to the nearest dollar. Information included in the

- budget detail should correspond to information in the budget summary and be explained in greater detail in the budget narrative.
- Applicants should provide real quarterly budgets in the budget summary and detail, factoring in timing for expected costs such as travel, purchase of equipment, etc.
- 5. Applicants should provide separate detail templates for the primary office and for each sub-office. The budget summary should total by budget category (e.g., Personnel, Fringe Benefits, etc.) to the totals of all the detail templates. In addition, to the extent headquarters costs (Personnel, Benefits, Travel, Other Direct Costs, etc.,) are being budgeted, this budget should also be included within a separate detail template and within the budget summary.
- 6. Applicants are also encouraged to include within their budget submission a separate worksheet (Labeled "Budget Detail Listing -Combined" in Attachment A) that lists separately all line item details contained in the "Budget Detail Location" worksheets in an unformatted table with the following headings: Budget Line; Location; Line Item; Function; Type; Unit Type; Number of Units; Unit Costs; Head Count; FTE; October- December 2024; January March 2025; April June 2025; July September 2025; and FY 2025 Total. To the extent possible, applicants are encouraged to use the pre-populated drop-down lists to categorize the entries under the Budget Line, Function and Type headings.
- 7. The purpose of the budget narrative is to explain the costs that PRM expects an organization to include in each budget category. Please include all information in the budget narrative that is included in the budget detail spreadsheet. Make sure that budget documents are consistent in terms of the order in which items are

- presented and that dollar amounts match in the budget narrative and budget detail.
- 8. Applicants with current awards from the Bureau should provide a justification for and clearly explain any changes made to the prior year's budget.
- 9. For applicants currently managing the RSC, indicate if a budget line item is new in the comments section of the budget detail and include a rationale for the proposed change in the budget narrative.
- 10. For policy guidance concerning U.S. Government regulations or admissible expenditure limits, etc., please refer to 2 CFR 200. The suggested budget template is provided as Attachment A. Additionally, RSC award-specific information on the budget categories and what should be included in the budget narrative is detailed below. In a change from previous RSC budget guidance, all headquarters costs including personnel costs should be included within the appropriate budget category / not under the other direct costs category.

Personnel:

- This category includes annual salaries/wages, stipends, allowances, differentials, bonuses or extra months' salary, and any anticipated termination/severance pay for any personnel to be charged to the proposed agreement. (Note: headquarters personnel should be included here, not under the other direct costs category below).
- All positions listed should be in terms of FTE, expressed as a percent, the rate
 of pay, and the associated unit measurement (hour/month/year) anticipated
 to fulfill project implementation. In the budget narrative, identify each

position and indicate its role in RSC operations. The budget narrative should indicate both the number of FTEs and the number of employees occupying each type of position.

- For example, RSC Director This individual is responsible for the overall management of the RSC. This position is responsible for compliance with all the terms and conditions of the agreement including implementation, program, and financial reporting. \$85,000/year x 100% of time = \$85,000.
- Identify consultants separately from other permanent staff by listing them in the contractual category detailed below. Include anticipated position title(s), the proposed daily or hourly rate to be paid as compensation, and the number of consultant days that are anticipated.
- The Bureau will not authorize personnel positions to be charged based on a flat monthly fee that includes salaries, benefits, travel costs, etc.
- o If your organization anticipates the payment of employee termination and/or severance pay during the proposed funding period, the Bureau will consider such costs an allowable charge to the extent of the Bureau's responsibility in accordance with each employee's direct relation to the Bureau's funded activities. For example, an employee charged to Bureau activities for one-half of their employment with the organization shall have only one half of their termination or severance costs charged to the agreement. Explain anticipated termination or severance expenses in the budget narrative section. Severance pay must be consistent with the organization's established personnel policies and practices as well as local labor laws.

- Other types of allowances such as housing and education or differentials must be shown separately and identified against the position to be charged. The budget detail should specify which positions and the number of employees being given each allowance; i.e., housing for 3 employees; education allowance for 2 children of 2 employees, etc. Allowances should be based on established applicant policies and should be made available to all employees of the applicant organization in similar situations or positions, not just to employees funded by the U.S. Government. The Bureau's policy is to limit the payment of allowances to amounts which do not exceed the rates approved for government employees in similar situations.
- Additionally, attach a staff organizational chart with the above information, indicating existing and proposed positions, staff restructuring or reorganization from the previous year (if applicable), and an organizational chart. Attach a copy of your organization's established salary schedule showing different pay levels and step increases on which the budget is based. Applicants are encouraged to include as additional tabs within Attachment A, a Staffing Metrics Summary that displays productivity measures and efficiencies over time for major processing activities and an Organizational Summary Table that lists on board head counts and FTE projections by location and organizational unit for FY 2025 (if applicable), FY 2026 (if applicable) and FY 2027.
- Information on the Cost-of-Living Allowance (COLA) and proposed salary increase or adjustment should be noted in the budget narrative accompanying the budget worksheet.

• Fringe Benefits:

This category identifies the various fringe benefits offered to employees for which the Bureau will be charged under the agreement. While the cost of individual benefits need not be specified, the total cost, including the percentage of salaries, if appropriate, should be shown. The benefits must be consistent with the organization's established personnel policies and practices for all its employees, not just for those employees who may be funded by the government.

Travel:

- List local and program travel by function and type of trip in this category.
 Please use only the below options for function and type of trip:
 - Function:
 - In-country (for processing activities)
 - Regional (for processing activities within the RSC region)
 - International (for management, personnel, and training activities between countries, etc. Headquarters staff travel (i.e., international travel) should also be included in this travel cost category.)
 - Type of Trip:
 - Case Processing
 - Communications
 - Cultural Orientation

- Finance
- IT Systems
- Management
- Program Integrity/Monitoring
- Support/Admin
- Temporary Staff
- Interpreter/Childminder Support or Identification
- Medical
- Personnel (e.g., assignment, home leave
- Other (specify purpose in the comments section) etc.)
- In the budget detail, provide one total for each category and type of trip. All anticipated international trips must be listed individually. Show only the total cost of each trip. Do not itemize by category (airfare, per diem, etc.); rather, list general categories as well as the number of trips included in the trip total in the comments column for each type of travel.
- In the budget narrative, a detailed description of all anticipated travel by category is required. Travel should be identified via mode of travel, departure and arrival city, purpose, unit of measurement, and duration of trip. Please note that the movement of project participants and supplies is a separate transportation line item.

- For example, 10 in-country trips will be undertaken to conduct case processing. Roundtrip airfare from Jordan to Algeria for 5 employees is anticipated. Each trip will include 5 days of per diem per employee.
- In-country Airfare 10 trips x 5 employees x \$1,000 = \$50,000
- Lodging 10 trips x 5 employees x 5 days x \$161/day = \$40,250
- Per diem 10 trips x 5 employees x 5 days x \$57 = \$14,250
- It is the Bureau's policy not to reimburse organizations for per diem allowances, both overseas and domestic, which exceed the rates approved for government employees. Current rates can be found at the following link: https://aoprals.state.gov/web920/per_diem.asp.

• Equipment:

This category must include a complete and detailed listing of all non-expendable equipment anticipated to be purchased for program activities and to be charged to the agreement. Non-expendable equipment is that which has a useful life of one year or more and an acquisition cost of \$5,000 or more per unit. However, consistent with the recipient's policy, lower limits may be used. The program budget must identify which of the above is followed and must be consistently applied to all U.S. Government funding arrangements. PRM's Office of the Comptroller must be informed, in writing, of a recipient's policy and the threshold amount if equal to or greater than \$5,000. Any equipment that may be determined, after the initial budget approval, to be required to meet the program objectives must be specifically approved by the Bureau in writing prior to the purchase. Equipment not

- included in the approved budget or subsequently approved by the Bureau will be considered an unallowable cost under the agreement.
- List all equipment that will be leased, including vehicles. For each new vehicle to be purchased and charged to the agreement, please state the purpose for which it will be used and indicate whether the vehicle will be assigned to a motor pool or to an individual. Also, please list separately any vehicle that may currently be owned or leased that is expected to be charged to the agreement. Bureau policy prohibits the use of program vehicles and drivers for personal use, which includes commuting between home and place of employment. Any non-direct program or unofficial use of a vehicle must be reimbursed at the appropriate government rate.
- o For organizations that have not previously received Bureau funding: Include a summary description of your property management procedures that are currently in place. This will be incorporated into the Bureau's funding arrangements with your organization. In the budget narrative, include a detailed listing of all non-expendable equipment anticipated to be purchased for program activities including justification. For example, Land Rover Due to the challenging road conditions, inclement weather, terrain conditions, and geographical location(s) of project sites, it is deemed reasonable and necessary to purchase a new vehicle. Vehicle x 1 quantity = \$40,000
- Consolidate like items of lesser value by type of equipment (i.e., telephones, office furniture) with quantities or types to be purchased noted in the comments column. See Appendix 3 for START requirements.
- List all equipment that will be leased, including vehicles.

For guidance in determining allowable insurance costs, please refer to 2 CFR 200, Subpart D, Section 310 Insurance Coverage. The Bureau will no longer allow charges to its agreements for costs of insuring equipment purchased with program funds against loss or damage, except for unique or high expense items. The Bureau will allow charges for automobile liability and comprehensive insurance coverage.

Supplies:

- Show all tangible personal property by appropriate category (office supplies, classroom supplies, etc.) that may be purchased and charged under the agreement. The budget narrative should describe the types of items included in each of the categories and the proposed use (e.g. pens, pencils, notebooks, printer paper, etc.).
- For example: 12 months x \$100/month x 3 project offices = \$3,600
- Due to the opening of a new project office to support DHS circuit rides, project supplies include the following items: 2 laptop computers, 3 desktop computers, and 2 printers (2 laptop computers x \$700 = \$1,400; 3 desktop computers x \$1,200 = \$3,600; 2 printers x \$400 = \$800).

• Contractual:

 List all proposed sub-contracts or sub-recipients that are anticipated to carry out the proposed program, i.e., security guards, additional personnel, subagreements with an implementing partners etc. These agreements are subject to the regulations set forth in 2 CFR 200, Appendix II.

• Construction:

Generally, the Bureau limits the use of Federal assistance awards to implement new construction programs and programs involving significant construction activities consistent with Department-wide policy. An applicant may, however, request consideration of minor construction related activities that consist of the renovation or rehabilitation of existing permanent structures with a sufficient description of the activities and/or related statements of work to be performed. The construction, renovation, or rehabilitation of temporary structures should be excluded from this section.

• Other Direct Costs:

- Include any other direct cost not clearly covered herein. Examples are computer use, telephone, postage, space rental (list projected rental items), audit fees, insurance, printing/duplicating, utilities, etc. Each item must be listed separately showing an estimated cost.
- Other direct costs also included any expenses related to refugee processing which do not fit in any other category, such as medical exam or fees for panel physicians. Provide a detailed breakdown of anticipated costs for each category of activity. Headquarters staff costs associated with the RSC should not be included under the other direct cost category but rather included in the appropriate separate location template using the appropriate budget cost category (e.g., personnel, travel, etc.).
- Describe in the budget detail as follows:
 - Rent of Office space in three locations 12 months x 3 offices x \$400 = \$14,400

- Utilities 12 months x 3 offices x \$100 = \$3,60
- Postage 12 months x 3 offices x \$50 = \$1,800
- Courier 25 trips x 2 offices x \$25 = \$1,250
- Communication (phone, fax, internet) = 12 months x 3 offices x \$200 = \$7,200
- Transportation cost of case files via ground freight = 2 trips x \$3,000 =
 \$6,000

• Indirect Costs:

Show the amount of indirect costs and the base amount on which it is determined. It must be indicated whether the rate has been approved by a government cognizant agency and the type of rate (provisional, predetermined, or fixed). A copy of the most current NICRA must be submitted for the recipient and sub-recipient(s), if applicable. In accordance with guidance from the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), applicants with no NICRA may elect to charge a de minimis rate of 10 percent of the MTDC which may be used indefinitely (2 CFR 200, Subpart E, Section 414 Indirect (F&A) Costs). A de minimis rate calculation must be provided if the applicant elects to charge the de minimis rate.

Comments:

 Comments are not required for every budget line item. This column provides space for further identification of items included in the budget categories.
 For example, under travel, total cost for each trip should be provided under the "Proposed Budget" column, with the number of trips and items included in the costs, e.g., airfare, per diem, taxis, etc., specified under "Comments." The comments column is not intended to replace the budget narrative section.

FY 2026 and FY 2027 Budget:

• The budget template now includes a budget summary and detail for the second and third years of the program. This will be used for planning purposes only, and organizations will still have to submit updated budget documents before the start of each fiscal year of the award. Organizations should attempt to provide a realistic budget that accounts for the proposed maximum level of departures for each RSC and expected RSC growth. In the budget narrative for FY 2025, organizations should include a section at the end titled FY 2026 and FY 2027 budget and briefly address the staffing, resources, infrastructure, etc. with funding implications needed to reach the proposed level of departures for FY 2026 and FY 2027 – a straight-line from FY 2025 levels. This should be in line with the departure numbers provided in the capacity development plan section of the proposal narrative. In planning for FY 2026 and FY 2027, organizations should assume the guidance provided in this appendix, Section 1 will also be line items included in year two and year three budgets (e.g.: travel for workshops, meetings, etc.). Organizations do not need to provide a line-by-line justification for all the budget items proposed in FY 2026 and FY 2027.

Appendix 3: System Solution Champion and START Equipment & Software Requirements

- 1. The following guidance provides information on START requirements.
 - System Solution Champion (SSCs): SSCs will remain in their role at their specific RSC. The RPC will continue to provide guidance to SSCs on key priorities, processing and system changes, and activities RPC requires SSCs to support. The SSC will remain fully dedicated to RPC-directed activities and rely on cooperation and support from RSC colleagues to advance training, system testing, guidance review/drafting, business process changes, change implementation, and other activities to improve standardization in guidance and data, increase processing efficiency, streamline, and enhance reporting, and maximize use of system enhancements.
 - Information Security Personnel: RSCs should have at least one dedicated system security staff member who understands the NIST framework. This staff member will need to understand all system details including: architecture; system components (hardware, software, peripherals, etc.); location of each system component; data flow; interconnections (internal and external); security categorization; security requirements; configuration management processes and procedures; users (roles, responsibilities, access controls, location, etc.); key personnel by name.
 - Reporting: RSC Data Integrity teams will continue to work collaboratively with SSCs to evaluate and create reports in Tableau and to increasingly assess reports created in the START Reporting tool by the RPC. These POCs will also complete analysis on START Filtering capabilities and identify RSC workflow

enhancements. Hours of engagement will vary; however, all RSC reporting teams will be required to work collaboratively with one another and RPC to support the development of standardized reporting and predictive analytics across the USRAP.

2. The following includes RSC required equipment for START. Please note the equipment listed below is the "minimum" requirement. The RSC may exceed any of the recommendations. Should the RSC replace a previous RSC in the same location and find that the existing hardware does not meet the minimum requirements specified in document, the new RSC staff will be responsible for any and all necessary upgrades.

a. Facility Server/IT Room

- The RSC is responsible for providing and maintaining an IT server room capable of housing all the necessary networking, computer, and telephony hardware required to support the business operations of an RSC. This includes space, power, enterprise UPS (uninterruptible power supply) solution, cooling, and fire suppression solution.
- The RSC is responsible for enforcing physical access authorization at entry/exit points to the server room by (at minimum);
 - Verifying individual access authorizations before granting access to the facility
 - Controlling ingress/egress to the facility using well defined physical access control systems/devices and/or guards

- Providing security safeguards to control access to areas within the facility officially designated as publicly accessible;
- Escorts visitors and monitors visitor activity
- For RSC server room, structured cabling system is preferred to in the office.
 Wireless connection is not recommended due to historical stability issues. In instances where structured connections are not feasible, the RSC should conduct a thorough site survey to evaluate wireless signal strength before making any decisions on using wireless setup.
- Telecommunications. The RSC must have a primary and alternate Internet
 Service Provider (ISP) with a minimum of:
 - Primary link: 50/50 MB dedicated link
- Alternate link: 20/20 MB dedicated link
- RSC Office Operations: The RSC is responsible for supplying all necessary hardware and software to enable its staff to perform their duties effectively. This includes the provision of laptops or desktops, monitors, peripheral devices, as well as printing and scanning capabilities. The RSC is also responsible for the ongoing management and protection of these resources, adhering strictly to the security and compliance guidelines.
- o Telephony System
 - All caseworkers and supervisors must have access to a telephony solution that provides the ability to make and receive local and long-distance phone calls. This may be achieved via a third party VOIP solution

(recommend US based solutions), traditional telephony provider, or a combination of both.

- ➤ VOIP solutions should be monitored and controlled. The RSC should establish usage restrictions based on the potential to cause damage if used maliciously.
- ➤ If RSC decide to procure a cloud based VOIP solution. The RSC is responsible to make sure they are choosing FedRAMP certified solution.

Note: Kaspersky products are not permitted.

- Security & Compliance
 - The RPC will be responsible for assessment, authorization, and continuous monitoring of START application and components.
 - In accordance with Federal Information Security Act (FISMA), the RSC is responsible for implementing appropriate security controls and assurance requirements for a "moderate impact" system as described in NIST Special Publication (SP) 800-53 Revision 4.
 - The RSC is required to adhere to PRM Integrity & Compliance guidelines. Note: These guidelines align with the requirements identified in NIST SP 800-53 Rev.4.
 - The RSC information systems must be able to receive an authorization to operate (ATO) in accordance with NIST SP 800-37 Rev 2. The ATO assessment will be conducted by the RPC through an RPC-procured auditor.

- The auditor will start contacting RSCs 3-4 months prior to actual audit for scheduling. The RSC does not need to budget for this audit as it will be funded and coordinated by PRM.
- The RSC should work on addressing and remediating any findings
 identified in the previous PRM FISMA audit, and to provide monthly report
 on remediation progress of their Plan of Actions & Milestones (POA&M).
- In preparation for the next PRM information system assessment and to support continuous improvement, the RSC is responsible for developing and maintaining all required documentation in accordance with NIST SP 800-37 Rev 2. The list below defines, but is not limited to, minimum documentation required:

Document/Artifact Name	Standards/Guidance
Security Categorization Document	NIST SP 800-37 REV 2, SP-800-53 REV 4:RA-2, FIPS 199
Minimum Security Controls Selection Document	NIST SP 800-37 REV 2, FIPS 200
E-authentication Risk assessment	NIST SP 800-37 REV 2, SP-800-53 REV 4:RA-2
Privacy Threshold Analysis (PTA)	NIST SP-800-37 REV 2, SP-800-53 REV 4:AR-2
Privacy Impact Assessment (PIA)	NIST SP-800-37 REV 2, SP-800-53 REV 4:AR-2

External Interconnection Security	NIST SP 800-47, SP-800-53 REV	
Agreement(s)	4:CA-3, FIPS 199	
Plan of Action and Milestones (POA&M)	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:CA-5, OMB Memorandum 02-01	
Continuous Monitoring Strategy	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:CA-7, OMB Memorandum 11-33	
Internal Interconnection Agreement(s)	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:CA-9	
Configuration Management Plan	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:CM-9 (CM-2, CM-3, CM-4, CM-5, CM-6, CM-7, CM-8), NIST SP-800-128	
Contingency Plan	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4: CP-2, CP-6, CP-7, CP-9, CP-10, NIST SP 800-34 REV. 1	
Contingency Plan Testing, Training & Exercise	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4: CP-3, CP-4, NIST SP 800-34 REV. 1, FIPS-199	
Incident Response Plan	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:IR-2, IR-3, IR- 9, NIST SP 800-61	
Security Awareness and Training Plan	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4, AT-2, AT-3, IR-2, Executive Order 13587	
System Security Plan	NIST SP 800-37 REV 2, NIST SP 800- 53 REV 4:PL-2	

Rules of Behavior (Users, privileged users)	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:PL-4, NIST SP 800-18
Information System Hardware/Software	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:CM-8, NIST
Inventory	SP 800-128
Information Security Architecture Diagram	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:PL-8
Vulnerability Scans (Web, OS, and database)	NIST SP 800-53 REV 4:RA-5, NIST SP 800-40

Information Assurance

- RSCs should ensure all staff review and sign applicable Rules of Behavior/Acceptable Use Policy within 30 days of receiving an account. This policy defines the local RSC rules users must follow and acceptable use of the system.
- RSCs should develop a formal process to ensure all processing staff
 receive initial and yearly Information Awareness training. RSCs should
 maintain a current roster of general users and those that maintain
 elevated privileges (i.e. Administrators).
- RSCs should develop a system plan to include a network diagram, a record of all connections to RPC and other partners, and an up-to-date inventory of hardware/software.
- The RPC provides the curriculum to facilitate both general training geared towards all staff and privileged user training, which covers advanced principles of IT Security, policies, and procedures.

- Vulnerability Scanning and Maintenance
 - Each RSC is responsible for the maintenance and security of their own equipment but must adhere to an acceptable security standard. This requires that the RSC do regular vulnerability scanning and patching of all desktops and servers on their network. To ensure that this is maintained, RSCs must provide scan data on a monthly basis to the PRM-A-RPC Security Team at prm-a-rpc-security@state.gov and to the RPC Director. One of the following scanning solutions is recommended:
 - Nexpose Rapid 7
 - Tenable Network Security (Nessus)
 - Qualys

Incident handling

The RSC is responsible for implementation of incident handling capability for security incidents that includes preparation, detection and analysis, containment, eradication, and recovery. Incident-related information can be obtained from a variety of sources including but not limited to, audit monitoring, network monitoring, physical access monitoring, user/administrator reports and inside threat program. It is recommended that the RSC should employ automated mechanisms to support the incident handling process.

Backup and disaster recovery

 The RSC is responsible for an enterprise level backup and recovery solution that includes the backup of all servers with regular weekly rotation full backups held offsite for a minimum of 6 months. All backup data must be encrypted at rest.

• Additional Information: The RPC utilizes HP and Dell equipment for servers, desktops, and network printers. Both AMD and Intel-based processors are acceptable for desktops. Also, Cisco is the preferred (not required) manufacturer for the networking/security infrastructure. Any subscription-based anti-malware/anti-virus products should be sufficient. Symantec is utilized at the RPC and has been verified to not interfere with START operations.

Appendix 4: Sample RSC Scorecard Template

FY 2025 RSC Proposal Review

Rating Sheet

Organization	
RSC Region	
Same as current	Yes No
organization?	If new organization list here:
Rater # (to be assigned at review)	
Total Score	

	Criteria	Score
I.	Organizational Structure & Management Capacity (20 points)	
II.	Processing Expertise and Plan to Achieve Objectives (20 points)	
III.	Budget and Cost Savings Measures (20 points)	
IV.	Training, Monitoring, & Oversight (15 points)	
V.	Cultural Orientation (5 points)	
VI.	Coordination with Stakeholders (5 points)	
VII.	Risk Management (5 points)	
VIII.	Accountability to Affected Populations (5 points)	
IX.	Gender Analysis (5 points)	
Total	l (out of 100)	

I. Organizational Structure and Management Capacity (20 points)

- Ability to provide regional refugee processing services for all USRAP applicants regardless of nationality, religion, gender, sexual orientation, political opinion, race or ethnicity;
- Ability to collaborate equitably with all resettlement agencies;
- Headquarters capacity to provide oversight and management;
- RSC activities effectively consider the specific and unique protection and case processing needs of potentially vulnerable and underserved groups;

 Organizational structure, description of FTEs, and justification for FTE levels based on projected caseload;

• Ability to maintain system security posture, comply with PRM security requirements and protect refugee data.

SCORE: /20

II. Processing Expertise and Plan to Achieve Objectives (20 points)

- Proposed processing plan that addresses refugee caseload and program objectives and requirements, and shows how resources (staffing, equipment) link to potential number of departures based on data, past experience, and taking into account the organization's capacity development plan;
- Ability to implement Standard Operating Procedures and adapt quickly to changing requirements;
- Communication strategy for disseminating information to refugees in line with confidentiality guidelines;
- If applicable, detailed plan outlining how the organization will assume responsibility for the RSC; including logistics, staffing and timeframe for transition.

SCORE: <u>/20</u>

III. Budget and Cost Savings Measures (20 points)

 Detailed and cost-effective budget including justification for staffing, travel, and other funding needs.

Page **68** of **72**

Cost savings measures, both against current resettlement support center

operations, if applicable, and efficiencies anticipated throughout the period of

performance.

Direct support of USCIS operations including specific services and costs.

SCORE:

/20

IV. Training, Monitoring and Oversight (15 points)

• Develop and implement annual and new staff training plans, addresses how plan

will strengthen service delivery;

How applicant will ensure compliance with PRM's USRAP Manual Integrity and

Compliance module, standardized program objectives and indicators, and custom

indicators;

Evidence of capacity to monitor processing and cultural orientation activities, and

perform robust quality control to ensure staff adhere to USRAP SOPs to ensure

program standardization where possible;

Establish and document procedures for fraud mitigation strategies and

compliance with USRAP Manual Integrity and Compliance requirements;

• Capacity to provide timely and accurate reporting on activities.

SCORE:

/15

V. Cultural Orientation (5 points)

Plan to develop and implement curriculum to prepare refugees for travel and

initial adjustment to life in the United States;

• Incorporates the Bureau's cultural orientation guidelines and other materials developed by the cultural orientation technical assistance provider.

SCORE: <u>/5</u>

VI. Coordination with other Stakeholders (5 points)

 Capacity to coordinate effectively with partners (UNHCR, IOM, US Embassy, USCIS, other NGOs).

SCORE: <u>/5</u>

VII. Risk Management (5 points)

- Risk analysis is specific to operations at the RSC, addresses potential programmatic or administrative risks (including fraud or corruption);
- Analysis specifically examines the risk that the program may inadvertently benefit terrorists or their supporters and includes a responsive mitigation plan/action.

SCORE: /5

VIII. Accountability to Affected Populations (AAP) (5 points)

 Procedures for collecting, analyzing, and responding to beneficiary feedback throughout processing process.

SCORE: <u>/5</u>

IX. Gender Analysis (5 points)

 Analysis explaining experiences of gender dynamics and roles within target populations, associated risks experienced by vulnerable populations, power imbalances, and proposed responses to mitigate differences in access, participation, or decision making.

SCORE: <u>/5</u>

Disclaimer

External websites linked above may not be supported or accessible by all web browsers. If you are unable to link to a referenced website, please try using a different browser or update to a more recent one. If you continue to experience difficulties to reach external resources, please contact PRM NGO Coordinator.

Section 508

(a) Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 794d), as amended by the Workforce Investment Act of 1998, charges the Architectural and Transportation Barriers Compliance Board (US Access Board) with developing and promulgating standards address that access to information and communication technology (ICT) Accessibility Standards (36 CFR part 1194). Section 508 requires that when Federal agencies develop, procure, maintain, or use ICT. Federal employees with disabilities have access to and use of information and data that is comparable to the access and use by Federal employees who are not individuals with disabilities, unless an undue burden would be imposed on the agency. Section 508 also requires that individuals with disabilities, who are members of the public seeking information or services from a Federal agency, have access to and use of information and data that is comparable to that provided to the public who are not individuals with disabilities, unless an undue burden would be imposed on the agency. These standards are part of the Federal Acquisition Regulation. The complete text of

the Section 508 Final Provisions can be accessed at https://www.access-board.gov/ict/.

- (b) The Section 508 accessibility standards applicable to this contract or order are identified in the following paragraph. If it is determined by the Government that ICT supplies and services provided by the Contractor do not conform to the described accessibility standards in the contract, remediation of the supplies or services to the level of conformance specified in the contract will be the responsibility of the Contractor at its own expense.
- (c) The Section 508 standards applicable to this contract are: 1194.
- 205 WCAG 2.0 Level A & AA Success Criteria
- 302 Functional Performance Criteria
- 502 Inoperability with Assistive Technology
- 503 Applications
- 504 Authoring Tools
- 602 Support Documentation
- 603 Support Services
- (d) In the event of a modification(s) to this contract or order, which adds new ICT supplies or services or revises the type of, or specifications for, supplies or services, the Contracting Officer may require that the contractor submit a completed Voluntary Product Accessibility Template (VPAT) 2.4 or greater, 508 revision (Rev 508) or another format approved by the Department, and any

other additional information necessary to assist the Government in determining that the ICT supplies or services conform to Section 508 accessibility standards. If it is determined by the Government that ICT supplies and services provided by the Contractor do not conform to the described accessibility standards in the contract, remediation of the supplies or services to the level of conformance specified in the contract will be the responsibility of the Contractor at its own expense. Information about VPAT can be accessed at https://www.itic.org/policy/accessibility/vpat.

(e) If this is an Indefinite Delivery contract, a Blanket Purchase Agreement or a
Basic Ordering Agreement, the task/delivery order requests that include ICT
supplies or services will define the specifications and accessibility standards for
the order. In those cases, the Contractor may be required to provide a
completed VPAT and any other additional information necessary to assist the
Government in determining that the ICT supplies or services conform to Section
508 accessibility standards.